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Report of the Administration and Finance Committee

for the January 2010 meeting of the ARRL Board of Directors
In this report one year ago, there was pessimism regarding the state of the economy and what challenges this might pose to the fiscal viability of the ARRL.  This is not to say that we are out of the doldrums but the picture in January 2010 is far improved than it was one year ago.  But, in a down turning economy, it was said the people generally turn inward and focus on activities with which they are familiar and that can be done with minimal expense or large outset of scarce funds.  I believe we saw this hypotheses reinforced during 2009.

Even though the year-end numbers are not final, it appears that the ARRL is in relatively positive financial shape and that the final numbers will show positive revenue to expense comparison (income from operations) and good cash flow at the end of the fiscal year.  The 2009 plan was basically a break-even budget and the seemingly healthy income statement should help us move into 2010 in a positive manner.

But, we need to be careful not to treat any positive fiscal condition in a spending spree for programs and expenses before understanding trade-offs and long-term impact to the league.  This is not to say that there might be good business needs to modify the proposed plan if there is good reason to modify the plan based on new information.

Committee Activity

The Committee met three times in 2009 following the January 2009 Board Meeting.  These meetings included a teleconference at the end of April and early May, a meeting prior to the July Board Meeting and another in-person meeting following the July 2009 Board Meeting.  During the upcoming A&F discussion, the Committee will decide if an interim teleconference will again be held in the spring.  A&F Committee also met in Newington on November 21 primarily to receive and review the 2010 – 2011 Plan and to review other items on the published agenda.  Minutes of this meeting have been distributed along to the Board.  On January 12, 2010 the 2010-2011 Plan will be discussed via teleconference prior to the annual meeting. 
Following is a summary of key items and discussion topics from the November 21 meeting:

Mr. Sumner noted that due to the financial uncertainty in the nation, a revised plan was implemented which reflects this uncertainty.  Given the actual results through October, he is cautiously optimistic that the ARRL may do better than expected.  The month end results for November and December appear to mirror his comments and optimism.

The promotion of the new Radio Amateur’s Handbook should result in increased sales and profit.  CFO Shelly noted that cash flow is positive with only one draw from the investment was necessary as of the time of this interim meeting.  He noted that from a budgetary perspective, the income from operations exceeds the year-to-date plan by over $300,000 and, given this trend, the 2009 actual results should show a positive trend.    in.  He noted that the publication of the ARRL Handbook and resulting sales have been at or ahead of plan to date which contributes to this positive trend.  The change from a defined benefit plan to a defined contribution plan was implemented during the first half of the year and this change, although not having a necessarily positive impact on finances in 2009, will have positive fiscal implications in future years. The Pension Subcommittee met two times to receive during this change and received good information which was a part of a relatively smooth transition.  
A potential downside of this optimism is the various giving campaigns which appear to be affected by the recession more than other revenue sources.  Given the fact that contributions tend to spike at the end of the calendar year, Ms. Hobart remained optimistic that the overall trend for giving will be better than the Y-T-D results have shown.  

Mr. McCobb noted that the portfolio and noted that its market value is up substantially from the low at the end of Quarter 1.  He also noted that the estimated income from the portfolio is nearly at the peak of income in ARRL history.  

Mr. Kramer discussed the status of the operational areas and particularly about the Fathom project to update the ARRL web site.  He noted that the roll-out to members projected for the end of January.  During the upcoming A&F meeting prior to the board meeting, he will give an update.  He also noted that results of operations are strong in most areas and that staff, and in particular a League negotiation team completed negations with and saw savings in excess of $200K from our relationship with RR Donnelley, the printer of QST.

The Committee discussed the 2010-2011 Plan presentation and specifically asked about IT resources resulting from the implementation of the new web site.  Even though management expected a savings of one FTE due to content being managed by individual departments, the committee felt the it is premature to budgetary eliminate one position in the IT area in 2010 and asked staff to investigate returning the staffing complement to the level in 2009.  It was noted that the position was vacant during much of 2009 due to illness but the committee noted the impact of IT issues and timelines for projects in this area necessitated a review of the workload and project completion reschedules.  
Other topics that were discussed during the year include succession planning, marketing amateur radio, and simplified fiscal reporting, to name a few.  Details of these topics are in the minutes for the A&F Committee meeting, 

Budget Modifications in January 2010
As noted earlier, following review of the operating results in November and December, management has reviewed planning for 2010-11 and will present a modified budget during the upcoming A&F Committee prior to the Board Meeting.  During the January 12 teleconference, questions from Board members are solicited which staff can discuss at the January 14 A&F meeting and presented to the full Board for ratification in the Annual Meeting.  
Comments from the A&F Chair

While looking back at the past two years as A&F Chairperson, I mused on both positive and negative aspects of the Committee’s operation.  The complexity of fiscal operations and learning curve of new members of the A&F Committee is both a challenge and opportunity for the ARRL.  I asked Mr. Harrison to, as much as possible; maintain the committee membership in 2009 from the previous year.  Thus, the A&F membership included a number of “veterans”.  Of course the downside of this is bringing new members into the fold and letting them learn the nuances of the League’s operation.  While turnover is good from a learning standpoint, continuity is also positive.  Given the fact that we, as a Board, are fiduciary responsible for the League’s operation, we must learn and understand the fiscal operational process.  A re-write of the A&F Handbook (do you know one exists?) along with additional sections for project tracking and better fiscal control will be recommended at the upcoming A&F meeting.  I also will propose to the next A&F committee a review of our meetings and perhaps some additional meetings via teleconferences to review specific projects, tasks and processes.  But, the issue of micromanagement by the Board will be an on-going topic of discussion.
In addition, the understanding and perhaps a simplification of monthly reporting will, in my opinion, help all members of the Board to better understand the month-to-month results and tracking to the fiscal year budget.   This is one project I continue to work on with Mr. Shelley in an effort to have each Board member obtain a basic understand of League finances.
Another item of concern to me is the relationship of and roles and responsibilities of the Board and it’s interaction with management.  To that end, I am reviewing a number of publications that address Board roles and responsibilities and integration of the experience of a number of organizations into the ARRL.  We are a unique non-profit organization in that the Board is elected by members and serve our members in the respective divisions.  How we meld these roles and responsibilities to make a stronger organization has been and will be challenging.
Integrating new business practices into the organization and tasking management to implement new ideas and ways to look at things will be an on-going process.  There is much literature and new ideas that, I believe, can be reviewed and integrated into our operation.  The updated Strategic Plan is a good start to review both the positive and not so positive nature of this organization. It is my hope that we can be seen as a more   viable, credible, positive and flexible organization as we move into the future.  Our members expect this of us!
Additionally, we need to better “market” and communicate what amateur radio is and what it can do.  The new web site should be a positive tool to assist this process.  But, we need to do more to reach the masses.  How will we do this?
In Conclusion
In summary, the past two years have been challenging and a bit scary both for our organization and the nation.  I believe we have weathered the immediate storm but, as we know, there is always another disturbance brewing on the horizon.  Our members expect that we set the overall direction of the ARRL and amateur radio.  We have much success as an organization.  But, we must continue to be viable and flexible as conditions warrant.  We need more members and increased revenue.  As noted in the Strategic Plan, our members expect more that we can deliver based on our financial constraints.  Our new leadership and future Boards will benefit from the foundation we will reinforce.  2010 will be a challenging and exciting year for the ARRL.  As we get closer to our centennial year, our resilience and service to the Amateur Radio community should continue to evolve.  This is our challenge.  
The A&F Committee looks forward to our January 14, 2010 meeting and to report our current activities to the Board during the regular meeting.  Thanks to the individual committee members (noted below) who served in 2009.  Please contact us for further comments and input.
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